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MINUTES


APRIL 16, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers absent:
Bologoff

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Fire Captain Ferguson, City Manager Holstine, Fire Captain Murphy, Fire Chief Myers, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Attorney Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Commendation recognizing Captain John Murphy for Community Emergency Volunteer (CEV) Coordination Efforts

Mayor Waldo commended and thanked Fire Captain Murphy on behalf of the City for coordinating the efforts of Brisbane’s Community Emergency Volunteers (CEV’s) for the past decade.  

Clara Johnson expressed appreciation to Captain Murphy for his many years of service.  She said Captain Murphy took the initiative in training and supporting the local CEV’s, created a CEV handbook, and providing ongoing advice and expertise to the group.  She thanked him for his efforts and presented him with a gift.

Captain Murphy credited the founders and originators of Brisbane’s CEV’s for establishing the group and keeping its activities going over the years.  He said Brisbane has made substantial progress in disaster preparedness as a result.  He thanked the Council for honoring him.


B.
Introduction of Captain Scott Ferguson as new CEV Training & Support Provider

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault expressed his appreciation to Captain Murphy for his efforts.  He highlighted the importance of individual and community disaster preparedness and urged interested citizens to join the CEV’s.  

City Engineer introduced Captain Scott Ferguson, reviewed his qualifications and experience, and welcome him as the City’s new CEV training and support provider.

Captain Ferguson acknowledged Captain Murphy’s leadership and efforts in establishing a solid foundation for the CEV program.  He said he looked forward to working with the CEV’s.


C.
Proclamation recognizing April 2007 as Earthquake Preparedness Month

Mayor Waldo read a proclamation declaring April 2007 as Earthquake Preparedness Month and encouraging citizens to take steps to reduce injuries and damage from earthquakes.

CM Conway asked City Engineer Breault to give a brief update of the City’s preparedness activities.  City Engineer Breault said the City continues to sell Red Cross first aid kits at City Hall at a substantial discount, and he urged residents to take advantage of this opportunity.  He noted Brisbane has been working to incorporate the National Incident Management System (NIMS) with the state’s Standard Emergency Management System (SEMS) and upgrade the emergency operations center.  He reported that the City purchased a mobile EOC, enhanced communications capabilities with satellite and wireless equipment, and trained and reorganized the EOC staff.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Madison Davis, Brisbane Dance Workshop, thanked the City Council for supporting Brisbane Dance Workshop for the past 25 years.  She said there are currently 140 participants, and both the community and students have benefited from this opportunity to learn to dance and perform.  She invited everyone to a special benefit performance on Saturday, May 12.  She added that Councilmembers, staff, and residents interested in dancing in the show should contact Brisbane Dance Workshop for further information.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway asked to remove Item E, and CM Barnes requested that Item A be pulled from the Consent Calendar.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 20, 2007


C.
Adopt Ordinance No. 518, waiving second reading, amending various sections of the Marina regulations


D.
Adopt Resolution No. 2007-05 agreeing to enter into a contract with the Department of Boating and Waterways (DBW) of the State of California for funding to be used to remove abandoned watercraft from the waters of Brisbane Marina

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Items B, C, and D of the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 5, 2007

CM Barnes drew attention to the fourth paragraph on Page 5.  He clarified that the correct name of the ballpark company is Big League Dreams rather than “Field of Dreams.”

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the minutes of the February 5 meeting as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider approval of supplemental appropriation of $18,000 for professional consulting services related to investigation, design and construction phase work efforts by Glass Architects to replace the roofing on the Brisbane Fire Station

CM Conway asked about the source of the supplemental appropriation.  City Manager Holstine indicated the money will come from the general fund.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the supplemental appropriation as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway questioned the need to replace the entire roof.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that basic structure of the roof will be retained, but the roofing system needs to be replaced to make the roof watertight.

OLD BUSINESS

A. Consider directing staff to draft an urgency ordinance to prohibit formula retail stores in central Brisbane

City Attorney Toppel noted the Council’s Retail Land Use Committee, in response to concerns about formula stores in downtown Brisbane, recommends that the City pursue regulations in this area and preserve the status quo while the subject is being studied.  He advised that state law allows a city to impose a moratorium on specific land uses to give the city time to consider adopting a zoning regulation.  Mr. Toppel said whatever zoning regulations the City decides to adopt will undergo a thorough public process as an amendment to the zoning ordinance.

Mr. Toppel proposed that the Council authorize the staff to come back with an urgency ordinance, effective immediately, to ban all formula retail stores.  He drew attention to his written memo for a description of what constitutes a formula store.  He said the ordinance language will include a definition of the term.

Mr. Toppel noted the ordinance would prohibit establishment of any formula retail stores during its effective period.  He said many cities implement these kinds of restrictions by requiring use permits with special tailor-made findings.  He remarked that certain neighborhoods and blocks in San Francisco have adopted prohibitions and restrictions.

Mr. Toppel advised that the Planning Commission and City Council will hold public hearings before any formula store regulations are adopted.

Mr. Toppel said the proposed moratorium will go into effect immediately upon adoption and run for 45 days.  The matter must be brought to the City Council within that time for a public hearing, and the moratorium can then be extended for one year, with the possibility of a further one-year extension.  Mr. Toppel noted that this is the same process the City followed when it adopted the restrictions on freight forwarding businesses in Crocker Industrial Park, first a moratorium, and then permanent regulations.

Mr. Toppel recommended that the City Council authorize the staff to develop an urgency ordinance to impose a moratorium before starting the regulatory process for the zoning amendment.  He emphasized that there will be public hearings and ample opportunities for citizens to express their views and make suggestions.

CM Conway asked whether Subway would fit the proposed definition of a formula store.  Mr. Toppel said Subway would be a formula store.  He explained that the definition of a formula store is an enterprise with multiple stores having uniform characteristics.  He noted other cities have sometimes allowed some formula stores as part of a mix of uses, with additional regulations to ensure that they do not predominate.  Mr. Toppel recognized that Brisbane already has one formula store, and the City needs to consider how many others would be acceptable.

Mr. Toppel indicated that one issue will be threshold number of stores.  He said San Francisco’s cut-off point is 11 stores, but a small town like Brisbane might want to set a limit between 5 and 10.  He observed that one of the key characteristics of formula stores is having multiple outlets that look the same.

CM Conway noted that Brisbane Hardware is part of the Ace hardware chain.  Finance Director Schillinger clarified that Ace Hardware is a buying cooperative rather than a franchise.

Mayor Waldo said he assumed the regulation would not apply to stores already in Brisbane.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that the proposed ordinance would not impact any existing stores.  He noted the proposed ordinance will apply to Brisbane’s core commercial area, consisting of both sides of Visitacion Avenue, 1 San Bruno, and Brisbane Village.

CM Richardson proposed setting 8 or more stores as the threshold.  

Mayor Waldo invited comment from members of the public.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, thanked the City for looking at this issue.  He expressed support for the moratorium and restrictions on formula stores.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to direct the staff to draft an urgency ordinance as proposed.  

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, expressed her appreciation to the City Attorney for his clear explanation.  She noted that the proposed change would apply only to central Brisbane and asked how the City intended to deal with formula stores in other parts of town, such as Sierra Point and the Baylands.  Ms. Johnson recalled that a study of central Brisbane businesses several years ago showed that most businesses were not generating enough income for their owners to consider expanding and growing.  She emphasized the importance of taking this into account when adopting special restrictions.

Ms. Johnson observed that a restrictive set of regulations could create a false market subsidized by the City that allows local businesses to stay in business.  She cited the substandard rent the City charges to the Silverspot Nursery as an example.  She noted the social implications of supporting local businesses this way need to be considered and balanced.  Ms. Johnson advocated requiring a use permit with special findings rather than banning all formula stores.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Barnes asked when this matter would come back to the City Council.  City Manager Holstine advised that the Council’s next regular business meeting was scheduled for May 21.

CM Conway asked if there were any pending applications for formula stores, and Mr. Holstine responded that there were none.  Mr. Toppel added that the staff will inform the Council if an application comes in before May 21.


B.
Consider awarding the construction contract for the Glen Parkway Sewer Rehabilitation Project (Project No. 9505) to Casey Construction, Inc., in the amount of $187,400, authorize the Mayor to sign an agreement on behalf of the City, and approve a supplemental appropriation of $50,000

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said this project involves rehabilitating the last remaining segment of 6-inch sewer line that was identified in the 2003 Sewer Master Plan as having structural defects and insufficient capacity.  He noted the Council approved the plans and specifications in February.  He recommended approval of the contract award and supplemental appropriation.

CM Conway asked about the source of the supplemental appropriation, and City Engineer Breault responded that the money would come from the utility fund.  Finance Director Schillinger confirmed that sufficient funds were available in the utility fund.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the contract award and supplemental appropriation as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of a supplemental appropriation of $12,000 to fund the installation of a new secondary “dog trap” and parking at the west end of the City’s Dog Park

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault presented a proposal to install a low double-gated enclosure at the west end of the dog park.  He said the improvements include a walking surface and parking area.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the project and supplemental appropriation as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Barnes recommended moving sod from the western end to the middle of the dog park where the surface is bare.


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-04 approving the request to the Metropolitan Transportation Commission by the City of Brisbane for an allocation of Transportation Development Act Article 3 Pedestrian and Bicycle Project funding for Fiscal Year 2007/2008

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that Brisbane has been working on this project for three years.  He said approval of the resolution will allow the City to accept a $550,000 grant to install a Class 2 bikeway from the southern City limits through central Brisbane.  He explained that a Class 2 bikeway is dedicated for bikes and pedestrians and separated from vehicle traffic.  In this case, he stated, the bikeway will be marked with two sets of shoulder stripes, rumble strips, and pavement markers.

City Engineer Breault said the project entails creating a 5-foot-wide paved bike lane and smoothing certain intersections and crossings.  He recommended that the City Council approve the funding allocation as proposed.

CM Barnes commended the staff and Pedestrian and Bicycle Advisory Committee for their persistence in seeking grant funds for this worthwhile project.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Resolution No. 2007-04 as presented.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider options for eucalyptus tree removals in central Brisbane and provide direction to staff

Assistant to the City Manager Smith discussed options for removing stands of eucalyptus trees in central Brisbane.  He noted that eucalyptus is a non-native species that increases fire fuel loads.  Consistent with the City’s interest in managing the urban forest on both public and private lands in Brisbane, the staff investigated possible plans to remove eucalyptus trees from strategic areas before the upcoming fire season.

Mr. Smith reported that the staff identified four potential sites, including the groves along both sides of San Mateo Lane, and he estimated there were about 16 eucalyptus trees in that location; certain trees in the 100 block of Trinity Road; the narrow section of the Community Park near the restroom building; and a City-owned lot at the upper end of Paul Avenue.  He added that the exact boundaries of the City’s property are uncertain, so the fourth area may need to be studied further.

Mr. Smith drew attention to the cost estimates he received earlier that day from Davey Tree Service.  He noted that removing trees from the San Mateo Lane site would cost approximately $12,000, plus additional costs for stump-grinding; the Trinity Road site would cost $59,000 for five trees; and removal of the trees from the Community Park area would cost approximately $19,500, plus more for stump-removal.

Mr. Smith said removal of trees on private property is probably not warranted unless a tree could be considered a public nuisance.  In that case, the City can order the property owner to abate the nuisance or pay for costs of City abatement.  Mr. Smith noted that determining what conditions constitute a nuisance and drafting appropriate findings will require further study and consideration.  He pointed out that requiring removal of large trees can cost a substantial amount, and the City needs to balance that burden on the property owner against the benefit to the public.

Mr. Smith suggested that the City Council consider advancing funds to encourage private property owners to remove eucalyptus trees.  He noted the City might work out repayment plans or offer silent loans to be repaid when the property is eventually sold.

CM Richardson observed that the current budget does not include funds for eucalyptus removal, and noted that the total necessary to remove all 171 trees in three locations would be $125,400.

CM Conway expressed concern about certain large trees on San Bruno Avenue near Bayshore.  He noted this is a particularly heavily traveled route, and he cited past instances of falling limbs.  He talked about potentially dangerous trees along San Francisco Street as well.

CM Conway recommended developing a plan to revegetate the cleared areas with native species before trees are removed, and he advocated targeting areas of highest fire danger as the first priority.  He suggested including an appropriation for tree removal and replanting in next year’s budget session.

Christine Evers, Brisbane, said she lived directly below the City-owned lot at the end of Paul Avenue and was worried about the fire danger from the dry stand of eucalyptus trees.  She strongly urged the City to remove trees from that lot.

Ms. Evers noted another issue that should be discussed is the ecological impact the eucalyptus are having.  She said removing the eucalyptus trees at the end of Paul Avenue will prevent these large invasive trees from spreading and smothering existing diverse oak, bay, buckeye, and toyon woodland.  She urged protection of the area’s native biodiversity by removal of the trees.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, commented that in this era of global warming, the importance of maintaining the tree canopy also needs to be considered, even if the canopy is made up of eucalyptus trees.  She said it will take decades for native replacement trees to grow to the level of the existing canopy.  Ms. Salmon noted that the eucalyptus trees produce carbon dioxide and help block freeway noise.

Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that the trees along San Francisco Street are historical trees because they demarcate the old road traveling south down the Peninsula and beyond.  She noted the trees on San Mateo Lane, San Bruno Avenue, and at the end of Paul Avenue should be pruned, but not removed.

Ms. Salmon pointed out that the stand of eucalyptus at the end of Paul Avenue serves as a tree barrier to prevent invasives from spreading across the oak forest in the upper part of Brisbane.  She questioned what kinds of replacement trees would be planted.  She advocated ongoing maintenance and pruning instead of removal.

Ms. Salmon said many people in town would object to this proposal if they knew what trees were slated for removal.

Michael Rodman, Brisbane, expressed support for removing the eucalyptus stand from San Mateo Lane.  He said the City maintained and topped the trees for years, but when that stopped, the trees doubled in size within a few years.  He noted the existing grove obstructs visibility for drivers and is damaging the roadway.  Mr. Rodman agreed that the fire hazard is a serious issue, and he noted there are several houses in the immediate vicinity.  He recommended removing the entire stand from that area.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, agreed with Ms. Salmon that the City needs to carefully consider the pros and cons of removing the eucalyptus from each site on a case-by-case basis.  She recommended contacting all the people who live within 500 feet of each area and solicit their input.

Ms. Johnson expressed support for removal of trees that constitute hazards to people’s homes and to the roadway.  She recommended seeking advice from a professional engineer regarding the best way to remove the trees and replant each area.  Instead of spending so much money on tree removal, she advocated allocating funds for development of an overall plan to care for all the trees on City-owned right-of-way.  Ms. Johnson suggested consulting with Friends of the Urban Forest.  Ms. Johnson urged the City Council to seek more public input and develop a maintenance plan before approving removal of any trees.

Wes Brand, Brisbane, observed that the City of Brisbane seems to be declaring war on eucalyptus trees.  He remarked that the City has not been communicating well with residents.  He recommended keeping people informed about what work is proposed and seeking public input.  He objected to wholesale cutting of any kind of trees without more community involvement.

CM Richardson spoke in support of developing an overall management plan, consulting with residents of affected areas, prioritizing efforts, and obtaining more definite estimates of costs and time. 

CM Barnes said he understood the fire danger and falling limb hazards from eucalyptus trees, but noted the City Council had already approved $80,000 in supplemental appropriations at this meeting.  He expressed reluctance to appropriate more supplemental funds without having a comprehensive plan that better identifies priorities and costs.

CM Conway advocated developing an overall plan.  Mr. Smith advised that the City had already hired a consultant to conduct a tree inventory and make recommendations regarding Brisbane’s urban forest.  He said he thought that study would be completed within a few months.

CM Conway commented that he was reluctant to take a heavy-handed approach to requiring owners of private property to remove trees, given the potential costs of this work.  City Manager Holstine confirmed that the staff understood the difficulties of mandating expensive work.

Mayor Waldo recommended getting competitive bids from companies other than Davey Tree Service.  He encouraged the staff to consider programs to encourage owners of private property to remove eucalyptus trees.  Mayor Waldo said he favored removing the stand from the end of Paul Avenue to lessen the fire danger to houses in that area.  

Mayor Waldo proposed waiting for the results of the consultant’s inventory and recommendations.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

Mr. Brand asked what Brisbane’s Fire Department recommended.  City Manager Holstine responded that the Fire Department is working Davey Resources Group on the inventory and urban tree management program.  Mr. Brand urged the City to think more about maintenance.

Mr. Brand commented that the sight lines along San Mateo Lane are no worse than those on Trinity Road and other streets in Brisbane.  He questioned whether there was a higher accident rate or some other justification for removal of those trees.

CM Richardson noted there seemed to be consensus favoring development of a comprehensive plan with priorities, more emphasis on maintenance, and greater public input.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

Mayor Waldo thanked everyone who spoke.

The City Council took a short recess, and Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:39 p.m.


D.
Consider approval of Affordable Housing Agreement (Developer Agreement for On-Site-For-Sale Units) 1 San Bruno Avenue

Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented a proposed Affordable Housing Agreement for the new development at 1 San Bruno Avenue.  He said that as one of the conditions for project approval, the developer agreed to restrict sales prices for two units, making one affordable for low-income buyers and the other for moderate-income households.  He noted the agreement also provides that the 13 market-rate units will be made available to qualified buyers under the City’s First-Time Homebuyer Assistance Program, and four qualified buyers have applied, leaving 9 units available for other purchasers.  Mr. Smith recommended approval of the agreement.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the Affordable Housing Agreement as proposed. The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider directing staff to bring back a contract with a charter boat company to operate at the Brisbane Marina

Marina Services Director Warburton informed the City Council that he was approached by a charter boat company about the possibility of operating from the Brisbane Marina.  He said he was in the process of checking the company’s credentials, and he drew attention to the picture in the staff report showing one of the 49-passenger vessels.  

Mr. Warburton said the boat company proposes offering passenger cruises circling three major bridges in San Francisco Bay.  He noted the company has a good marketing plan and appears to be well qualified.  He recommended that the Council authorize the staff to prepare a contract.

CM Conway expressed support for the idea and said he thought a charter cruise company would add character and attract people to the Marina.  Mr. Warburton agreed.  He noted there are many employees at Sierra Point who might be interested in after-work cruises so they can avoid heavy commute traffic, and there are no other San Francisco Bay charter companies targeting this market.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to direct the staff to prepare a contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

· CALTRAIN Schedule Issue
City Manager Holstine said Councilmembers received communications from a group called Coalition to Expand Train Service (CETS) about having an independent consultant study the Caltrain schedule and provide advice.  He noted this issue came before the three-county joint powers agency board representing San Francisco, San Mateo, and Santa Clara Counties, and the board decided not to move forward with CETS’ request, but directed their staff to meet with CETS to discuss the issues.  Mr. Holstine advised that this meeting is likely to be held within the next few weeks.  He added that he discussed the matter with a CETS member and a Caltrain representative.

Mr. Holstine explained that CETS is requesting cities wishing to participate to adopt a resolution containing four action clauses, detailed in the CETS material.  He reviewed the four requested actions:   1) that Caltrain hire an outside scheduling consultant to focus on creating a better balance between local and express train service; 2) the cities be provided an opportunity to review and comment on alternative schedules; 3) Caltrain complete planned safety improvements; and 4) Caltrain, SamTrans, and the cities work together to develop and evaluate additional improved means of connectivity between transit services.

Mr. Holstine noted that Caltrain adopted a new schedule in 2004, and Brisbane participated in that process.  He noted the new schedule reduced the number of stops in Brisbane.  On the other hand, since initiation of the Baby Bullet service, Caltrain ridership has increased by 32 percent, and revenues have grown 79 percent, so Caltrain views the new schedule as successful.  Mr. Holstine said CETS has focused on the number of stops, but ridership and other factors also need to be considered.  He added that despite its recent revenue growth, Caltrain has a systemic financial shortfall of approximately $6 million to $7 million per year. 

Mr. Holstine observed that Brisbane’s focus may be a bit different from the other cities in San Mateo County, because Brisbane is interested in developing a multi-modal station in conjunction with the Baylands, and connectivity is one of Brisbane’s chief concerns.  He noted the second, third, and fourth actions proposed in the CETS resolution are already being addressed.  He said staff has no problems advocating for better local service.

CM Richardson emphasized the importance of encouraging people to use mass transit, and she recommended focusing on ways of increasing ridership, connectivity, and local service.  She expressed support for requesting that Caltrain re-examine its schedule to identify possible improvements.

CM Conway observed that some of the cities participating in CETS have lost all their train stops, while Brisbane’s service was just reduced.  Recognizing Caltrains’ financial problems, he suggested working to build ridership as a way of getting more trains and more frequent local service.  He proposed linking with C/CAG and other regional organizations to advocate for better service from Caltrain.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:59 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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